[image: ]
	
OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION

117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32202
904-255-5137

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA MEETING MINUTES
City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall

January 28, 2020
4:00 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance: Council Members Scott Wilson (President), Danny Becton, Aaron Bowman, Michael Boylan, Matt Carlucci, LeAnna Cumber, Randy DeFoor, Garrett Dennis, Rory Diamond, Al Ferraro, Terrance Freeman, Tommy Hazouri, Joyce Morgan, Sam Newby, Brenda Priestly Jackson, Ron Salem and Randy White

Also: Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston, Shannon Eller, Lawsikia Hodges – Office of General Counsel; Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Matthews and Crystal Shemwell – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Brian Hughes, Stephanie Burch, Jordan Elsbury, Leeann Krieg, Rachel Lockhart and Palmer Kuder – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland  – Office of Economic Development; Keith Powers – Fire and Rescue Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department; Bill Killingsworth and Folks Huxford – Planning and Development Department; Carla Miller – Ethics Officer; James Richardson – Environmental Protection Board; Kirk Wendland – Office of Economic Development; Lisa Green – Inspector General’s Office

Meeting Convened: 4:00 p.m.

President Wilson said he will recognize Inspector General Lisa Green at the end of the meeting to make a report.

Mr. Wilson asked the committee chairs for their reports.

NCSPHS Committee: Council Member White reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

TEU Committee: Council Member Freeman reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

Finance Committee: Council Member reported that all of his committee’s actions had been previously covered.

Rules Committee: Council Member Morgan reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting. She noted that 2020-42 (resolution urging the JEA board to rescind various senior management employment agreements and reopen collective bargaining with unions over privatization-related benefits) was recommended for approval by the Rules Committee as emergency as twice amended. President Wilson said will take that bill up first on the agenda. Council Member DeFoor said she will offer a floor amendment to remove application to any previously approved collective bargaining agreements

LUZ Committee: Council Member Becton reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting. 
President Wilson noted the presence on the Addendum to the Agenda of a resolution honoring the late Council President and Mayor Jake Godbold. All council members present asked to be added as co-introducers on the resolution. 
Mr. Wilson announced that he will be holding a meeting tomorrow from 4:30 to 6:30 p.m.  to offer the public an opportunity to meet with FDOT representatives regarding the impending Hart Bridge Expressway demolition. Time and place information will be distributed to all council members.
Council Member Salem noted that the Finance Committee had considerable discussion on 2019-880 and  -886, appropriations from the Tree Protection Trust Fund for two tree planting programs, and suggested increasing the appropriations to meet the growing requests for trees. The Tree Commission met this week and decided to keep the appropriation amounts of these bills the same, but will perhaps increase future appropriations if the demand for funds continues to rise. Mr. Salam also noted that at the Future of JEA workshop meeting yesterday, sentiment was expressed by several council members that the City Council liaisons to the various independent authority boards should be seated at the table and participating at those board meetings and he asked Council President to address that with the various authorities. Council Member Newby agreed that council member liaisons should be at the table at board meetings. He is the liaison to the JAA and is relegated to observing from the audience.
Council Member DeFoor said she is made very welcome as the liaison at JTA board meetings and Mr. Salem said he has a seat at the table at JPA board meetings.  Council Member Carlucci said the independent authorities are supposed to be independent of political influence and he feels that council members at the board table is not a good idea. They are not ex officio members and shouldn’t be imposing Council influence on the board’s proceedings. Observation is fine, but participation in debate is not good. President Wilson said he will reach out to the JEA and JAA to discuss this matter. Mr. Salem said it’s a matter of proper respect to be seated at the board table, not interfering, but offering perspective when asked. Council Member Freeman said the Library Board offers him and Mr. Gaffney a spot on their agenda at each meeting to comment on matters of interest.
Council Member Ferraro announced that he will be introducing a 100th birthday resolution on the Addendum to the Agenda and invited any interested members to co-sponsor; all present asked to have their names added.
Council Member Dennis asked if an agency or authority can operate without a board, since the JEA board resigned en masse today, and wondered if the City Council becomes the de facto board until a new board is seated. He asked for the Office of General Counsel to research and opine.
Inspector General Lisa Green reviewed her agency’s annual report for FY18-19, which was released last week. Seven investigative reports and 4 management inquiries were released during the year, and 41 management recommendations for efficiency and accountability were made. 100% of the recommendations have been accepted and are either completed or are in process. Investigations led to 2 arrests, 2 deferred prosecution agreements, 2 disciplinary actions, 2 resignations and 1 retirement. $75,000 was recovered and over $22,000 in restitution ordered.
103 complaints were filed during the year and 85% of complaints received since the office was created in FY2015 have been closed. 81 complaints are still in process. An investigation into the operation of JEA employee JEA found embezzlement of member dues due to lack of oversight; those gyms are now operated under JEA’s wellness program. Council member ECA training has been completed, as well as training for Fire and Rescue Department leadership training, the entire Property Appraiser’s office, and the KHA. IG staff have been going to CPAC meetings to inform them about what they do. The office closed 115 complaints last year (some were rollovers) – 48% allege violation of a law or regulation, 22% allege employee misconduct.  20% of the closed cases related to the independent authorities. The investigation of the Jacksonville Housing Authority found a need for update of policies and procedures. The office did a management review on City Council’s use of cellphones and preservation of public records. 
Ms. Green thanked the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee recently granting authority to hire 3 new positions – an investigator, an investigations administrator, and an auditor – bringing the employee complement up from 9 to 12. Much time and effort was spent on JEA issues over the last 6 months, so the office is now trying to get back to backlogged work. They are in the process of updating policies and procedures in preparation for the office’s reaccreditation visit in June 2020. 52 complaints were received in the first quarter of this year (up 50% from last year) and volume seems to be increasing. Ms. Green Offers to come to town hall and other citizen meetings if asked to explain her office and its functions. Council Member Diamond offered congratulations to the office on its great work and was glad to hear there will be more employees. 
Council Member Hazouri said that Ms. Green has done a great job and added credibility for the office. He expressed dismayed that the KHA and Housing Authority directors are being paid for months while on suspension and said a way needs to be found to stop that practice. Council Member Salem said he understood that the KHA can’t search for new CEO because there’s still an incumbent and asked whose responsibility it is to make a decision on how long to pay an administrator on leave. Ms. Green said that is not her decision to make; the KHA board has to decide. She said they never know at the outset where an investigation will lead, but they are nearing the end of their work at the KHA. Council Member Priestly Jackson asked for clarification of what the auditors in her office do. Ms. Green said they proactive and look for efficiencies and economies. There is also a need for audit support to help other investigations that involve finances. She wants more people getting into the field looking proactively.  Council Member Dennis offered congratulations to the IG on the good work. He asked how a decision is made on who investigates an issue, the OGC or IG. Ms. Green said the JEA board specifically asked OGC to do it for them. Her staff is small, but will tackle tasks when asked.
Council Member Morgan said the Rules Committee looked at what to do with legislation left behind when the original sponsor is no longer on the Council. Deputy General Counsel Sidman said the Rules Committee recommends that such bills be administratively withdrawn if the full council doesn’t specifically take action to keep them active. She noted that any council member can sign on as a co-sponsor at any time and take over a pending bill. Council Member Ferraro inquired how many “orphan” bills are there. Council Member Boylan said he believes there is 1 or maybe 2 pending in LUZ. Ms. Sidman noted that outgoing council members can file bills up to their last day in office. 
Meeting adjourned: 4:40 p.m.

Minutes: Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
jeffc@coj.net   904-255-5137
1.28.20    Posted 6:00 p.m.
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